Company Number: 7691867  				         Full Governing Body – 26th September 2019
	Charlton Kings Junior School
Full Governing Body Meeting Minutes
Thursday 26th September 2019 at 7.00pm

“Ensuring excellent outcomes for children”
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	Present
	
	
	Also present
	

	Caroline Parker 
	CP
	 
	Kate Shepherd 
	KS (Clerk)

	Ian Davidson (late)
	ID
	
	 
	 

	Reece Nineham
	RN
	 
	 
	 

	Peter Williams
	PW
	
	 
	 

	Nick Jukes
	NJ
	
	Apologies
	 

	Sheena Habben
	SH
	
	Mark Hawkins
	MH

	Alasdair Mundy
	AM
	
	Russell Grimshaw
	RG

	Sue Selwood
	SS
	
	
	

	Christopher Hunter
	CH
	
	 
	

	Andrew Lackey
	AL
	 
	 
	 

	Lee Pajak
	LP
	
	
	

	Lesley Crompton
	LC
	
	
	

	Gavin Roberts
	GR
	
	
	


	

	1
	Apologies and welcome
	Action

	
	Apologies had been received from MH and RG and were accepted by all governors present.

ID had indicated that he would be late arriving to the meeting.

	 

	Promoting Outstanding Governance

	2
	Register of pecuniary interests / conflict of interest
	Action

	
	All governors were requested to complete an annual declaration of interests form.

There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

	

	3
	Elect Chair / Vice-Chair
	Action

	
	CP indicated that she was happy to continue in the role of Chair – there were no further nominations. CP left the room whilst governors considered the nomination. Governors agreed to the appointment and CP was duly elected Chair of Governors.

PW indicated that he was happy to continue in the role of Vice-Chair – there were no further nominations. PW left the room whilst governors considered the nomination. Governors agreed to the appointment and PW was duly elected Vice-Chair of Governors.

	 

	4
	Minutes of the previous meeting to be approved – 4th June 2019
	Action

	
	The minutes were agreed by all governors present as a true and accurate representation of the meeting.

CP signed a copy of the minutes for the file.

	

	5
	Matters carried forward which are not covered elsewhere
	Action

	
	SIP interviews
LP and CP had considered this further and a SIP has now been appointed with a first visit to the school on 28th November – the Headteacher performance management will also be completed on this date. LP indicated that the new SIP is a former Headteacher and a lead Ofsted inspector. She is currently employed as the SIP for GSP (Gloucester Schools’ Partnership).

Consider benefits of joining GSP
LP indicated that he has had access to GSP through his work with Kingsway. He indicated that they have a process for school evaluation where 3 Headteachers and the SIP come and visit your school with a specific focus. LP suggested that this sort of partnership may also benefit CKJS – there are opportunities for training programmes, best practice networks and curriculum development. LP indicated that he is not sure of the cost to join the partnership – governors noted that the costs would be within the Headteacher spend limits and the school could withdraw from the partnership after the first year if there was no significant benefit. 
 
Investigation into increase in holidays being taken
LP/SS indicated that holidays taken in term time are never authorised by the school unless there are exceptional circumstances. Governors were informed that there is no obvious reason for the increase – it was noted that it is an increase in unauthorised absence rather than specifically holidays. SS indicated that there is a national increase and the school will continue to monitor the situation.
GQ – is there any obvious trend for specific year groups?
SS/LP indicated that there are no obvious trends to the absences.

Budget information to be uploaded
PW stated that this was complete.

Ensure site manager agreement is formalised
PW informed governors that the site manager agreement has not yet been formalised – it seems to be difficult to get a response on this from Balcarras. PW indicated that there is a verbal agreement between the schools but there has been no invoice raised and CKJS have not yet paid anything for the services provided. PW stated that the school have indicated to Balcarras what they will pay for the site manager and it is now a case of waiting for Balcarras to raise an invoice. Governors noted that the audit process will be starting soon so it is important that the agreement is sorted as a priority.

	






































	6
	Chair’s business
	Action

	
	Governor Skills Audits
Governors were asked to complete or update their skills audit. It was agreed that this could be completed at the end of the meeting but that it must be returned to KS within 2 weeks of the meeting.

Review committee membership
All governors were happy with their current roles on committees – to remain as last year.

Review governor roles
Safeguarding governors – CP and LC
SEND governor – CP
Looked After Children governor – LC

LC indicated that an Attendance Governor is also recommended – RN agreed to take on this link governor role.

It was also suggested that, given the new Ofsted focus, perhaps a Curriculum governor would be a key role to have – this would be considered further at the next C&L committee meeting.

Review and adopt Governor Code of Conduct
The code of conduct was reviewed and agreed by all governors. CP signed a copy of the document on behalf of all governors.

Review governor training and development needs
Governors were encouraged to look at any LA governor training which may be useful. 

CH suggested that it may be worth considering a link with another academy finance governor to try and become more familiar with how the finances work.
 
Schedule for monthly governor visits
CP reminded governors that these are informal visits to get to know the school and do not need to be for the whole day. It was agreed that LC, RN and CH complete a visit between now and Christmas. Governors to liaise with NJ to make the necessary arrangements.

	

All
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LC/RN/CH

	Promoting Outstanding Teaching and Learning

	7
	Headteacher verbal update report
	Action

	 
	Data
SS informed governors that some further information had been released this week in ASP (Analyse School Performance) and she provided 3 documents relating to the KS2 results from July 2019 – copies of the documents are stored with the minutes for information.

SS indicated that ASP now shows the 3 year average for results – governors noted that the data for the school is very positive. It was also noted that progress for the children is now an improving picture. It was agreed that some more in-depth data information would be considered at the next C&L meeting.

LP indicated that the results from 2018 had placed the school 5th in the county – the results for 2019 were significantly better than this but the school do not yet know how they rank compared to other schools. Governors noted that 92% of the cohort achieved EXS (Expected standard) in Reading, Writing and Maths and 26% achieved GDS (Greater Depth).

GQ – do we know how many children performed significantly below the standard?
SS indicated that these children can be easily identified and their data could be analysed further. The school could consider how close their test scores were to the expected standard and determine how much progress had been made.

GQ – were there any big surprises in the data?
SS indicated that the results were as expected. LP indicated that the target is always that 100% of the children will be able to read by the end of KS2.

GQ – are you confident that the children would be able to perform well on the tests without doing a lot of practice?
SS/LP stated that a certain amount of revision is needed for the tests in conjunction with offering a broad and balanced curriculum.

Draft SDP – School Development Plan
LP provided governors with a draft SDP – a copy of this is stored with the minutes for information.

LP explained that governance remains on the SDP as a maintenance priority along with Maths. It was suggested that governors consider the targets for the governance area and refine where appropriate at the next FGB meeting.

Priority 1 – it was suggested that phonics teaching does not work for all children and that perhaps reference to “alternative strategies” be included here. LP informed governors that there will be a comprehensive action plan behind all of the SDP priorities.
GQ – do TAs receive training for reading and phonics skills?
SS/LP indicated that TAs will receive appropriate training and some are trained to support phonics teaching. Governors noted that in-house upskilling of staff is very important in the school.

Priority 2 – governors noted that SS is leading on SEND in the school and there is a focus on identification of need. LP stated that the Assistant Headteacher roles are also important for this priority and there will be some upskilling of staff to support SEND in the school. It was noted that CP is also offering support where needed.

Priority 3 – LP indicated that this relates to the sequential and coherent learning in school – there has been some significant work done in school developing the new curriculum offer. LP stated that Ofsted are now recognising that the core curriculum offer from a school is more important than the data – if a school is too focused on their results, then the curriculum may become narrowed.
GQ – are you widening the current curriculum offer at the school?
SS suggested that staff are being more precise about what is being learnt – the curriculum offer here has always been wide but there is a push now on trying to broaden the general knowledge of the children. 
CP explained that an Ofsted inspector will expect all children to know what they are learning and why – all governors and staff will be expected to understand the curriculum offer and articulate to inspectors how this works – it is a school-wide curriculum.

Priority 4 – NJ indicated that a behaviour audit had been carried out in school – he indicated that behaviour is generally good but he suggested that there needs to be a consistency around behaviour expectations for all staff. Governors noted that this has been well received by all staff and especially MDSAs who it was noted are often the staff members who see most of the behaviour issues. SS indicated that there is a big push for many schools around Restorative Practices – this has a focus on attitudes to learning, previous trauma, brain development etc.

ID arrived at the meeting.

Priority 5 – LP indicated that there have been some new leadership roles introduced in the school.

Priority 6 – governors noted that wellbeing of staff has been considered previously. LP suggested that there will not be a policy for this but the culture/ethos around wellbeing needs to be adequate. He indicated that it is now included on the SDP to ensure it remains a focus for the school.
GQ – do staff know who they can approach if they need support?
LP indicated that the Employee Assistance Programme offers support but it was also noted that colleagues will support each other. It was suggested that a flowchart of support could be considered so staff know who to approach when they have a concern. 
It was also noted that governors need to assess the impact of the SDP and this could be achieved here through staff voice etc. It was agreed that there needs to be an open culture around wellbeing.

Governors were asked to pass any comments on the SDP to LP.

	








C&L




























FGB 



























































All

	8
	Ofsted and the Curriculum
	Action

	
	Governors were reminded of the 3 I’s for the curriculum which had been previously discussed last year – Intent, Implementation, Impact. 

CP indicated that Ofsted will carry out Deep Dives into areas of the curriculum – these will be thorough investigations and there could be up to 6 during an inspection and could be for any subject. CP stated that governors need to monitor/challenge what subject leaders are doing in their area – there may need to be some more stringent monitoring in place and this should be considered at the next C&L meeting. Governors will need to know what is being taught and why. LP indicated that SLT monitoring in school will also need to follow the Deep Dive idea.

Governors were informed that Ofsted will not be looking at internal data.

LP indicated that the school will need to evidence how they know what the children have learnt at the infant school.

It was suggested that committees consider their meeting dates to ensure they are scheduled adequately to fit in with the required monitoring.

LP indicated that he would start sending through some relevant documents for governors in respect of the curriculum and asked that these are read by all.

	






C&L



	Compliance

	9
	Health and Safety
	Action

	
	PW indicated that he had met with the site manager on 31st July 2019. He will be visiting again in October to determine any progress towards identified actions.

	 

	10
	Risk Register
	Action

	
	Governors were informed that AL is now taking on the risk register. PW and AL to meet prior to the C&L committee meeting to consider this further.

	 

	11
	Academies Financial handbook
	Action

	
	A document detailing the changes to the Academies Financial Handbook had been circulated prior to the meeting.

PW suggested that there is a need to increase the financial controls in place at the school – there needs to be a tighter risk register and it would possibly be useful to have a governor on the board with an accountancy qualification.

PW indicated that school budgets/finances are okay for this year and next year – he suggested that there may be some financial issues arising in 3 years’ time. 

LP indicated that CKJS has been listed as one of the top schools to financially benefit from the possible new school funding structure.

	 











	12
	Child Protection / Safeguarding
	Action

	
	SS indicated that the main change to safeguarding is the addition of upskirting.

LP stated that all staff have read the new KCSiE 2019 guidance and training has been completed where necessary.

ID stated that he had completed updated child protection training.

It was agreed that all governors must read sections 1, 5 and annexe A of the new KCSiE guidance.

	






All

	13
	Complaints
	Action

	
	There were no complaints to be considered by governors.

	

	14
	Policy Review
	Action

	
	Child Protection Policy
Governors noted and approved the policy.

Safeguarding statement
Governors noted and approved the statement.

SEND Policy
It was agreed that due diligence and sign-off for this policy be delegated to CP as SEND governor.

SEND information report
It was agreed that due diligence and sign-off for the information report be delegated to CP as SEND governor.

	 

	15
	AOB
	Action

	
	LP had circulated a letter from NASUWT explaining possible strike action in respect of the national pay increase for teachers. LP indicated that the school have previously followed the national recommendations for support staff pay awards which have not necessarily matched the recommendation from the LA.

Governors were informed that the roofing has been finished – the DfE are currently behind on the funding payments to the school but this can be afforded until such time that the funding is received.

Governors were informed that the swimming pool work is now complete – so far, £25k has been raised towards the costs for this.

LP indicated that the pre-planning application for the new build is ready to be submitted.

PW indicated that new cameras have been installed as part of the roofing work.

CP stated that a circus event has been planned jointly with the infant and junior school – this is a fundraiser for the swimming pool.

Governors were informed that the hygiene room has been completed – asbestos had been found during the work but is contained under the ground. It was noted that a further CIF bid could be considered to address the issue.

Governors were informed that £5k had been received as a donation to the school.

ID indicated that there had been two recent appeals for places in Year 3. Governors were informed that one of the appeals had not been granted due to the needs of the current children in Year 3 but the panel did not know the outcome of the previous appeal. ID suggested that appeals for the same year group need to ideally be carried out on the same day with the same panel so that uninformed increasing of numbers does not become an issue.

	
































	
	Date of next meeting
	Action

	
	The date of the next FGB meeting is Tuesday 17th December 2019 at 7pm.

	

	
	The meeting closed at 9.10pm.

	




	Relevant papers attached:

· ASP reports x 3
· Draft SDP document
· NASUWT letter
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Signed Code of Conduct
 
	Signed by Chair of the committee:



Date:







Our core strategic functions:
Ensuring clarity of vision, ethos and strategic direction;
Holding the Head teacher to account for the educational performance of the school, its pupils and staff; Overseeing the financial performance of the school and make sure its money is well spent.
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